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EDITORIAL  
 
December already  !! Where has the year gone ? I was told by many wise men that retirement after 
a busy life would be boring ς nothing could be further from the truth as l still have difficulty 
organising my day to achieve all the things that l have set out to do ! 
 
5ƻƴΩǘ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ 5ŜŎŜƳōŜǊ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ƛǎ ŀ ǇŀǊǘƴŜǊǎ ƴƛƎƘǘ  Σ ōǊƛƴƎ ŀ ǇƛŜŎŜ ƻŦ ǘǳǊƴƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ 
independent judging and a plate for supper . Milk , tea and coffee will be provided  but waiters are 
not . A good turnout will mean an enjoyable meeting for all . 
 
The following Monday night is our Annual General Meeting when we can review our progress for the 
year and elect an incoming committee ς hopefully we will have many eager prospective members 
willing to give their time and  expertise to ensure that the club operates well in 2016. The workload 
will be considerably less than the current years when a dedicated group of members achieved 
amazing results  ensuing  our clubrooms were built and without a huge financial drain on our 
members . WELL DONE !!! 
 
 
PLEASE SUPPORT OUR ADVERTISERS AS THEY PAY FOR THEIR SPACE AND CONTRIBUTE TO OUR 
FUNDS 
 
TURNING TORQUE ς EDITORIAL POLICY 
 
Turning Torque is published by the Hawke's Bay Woodturners Guild, which does not necessarily 
approve of or endorse its contents which are the responsibility of the editor.  The editor welcomes 
contributions (which need not be original, but if derived from elsewhere the source should be 
identified), which will be published, subject to space and editorial 
correction and discretion (but NOT censorship! 
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Guildhall  

We have been in our new home, our Guildhall, for most of this year, initially holding 

activities amidst construction, but more recently with a few finishing touches going on 

around us.  Our new premises have cost us about $140,000 in cash and borrowings, plus 

around $80,000 of volunteer labour.  The end result is that we now have (owned by the 

Hawke's Bay Woodworking Education Trust) superb facilities, envied by visiting 

woodturners.  The building has an estimated market value of over $340,000 and an estimated 

reinstatement value of over $550,000 (both GST-exclusive).  We also now have 14 large 

modern lathes, all with their own work-stations and tools, a drill press and two bandsaws.  

Providing compressed air for the workshop is the next major item. 

Guild members had the courage to commit to this project in May 2014, and, as they were able 

to do so, members contributed in various ways ï most obviously through their hours of work 

on the rebuild.  Without the funds available from running the Certificate in Woodturning 

programme through a polytechnic we would not have had the seed money to undertake this 

project.  On behalf of all members I thank Roger Mabey, who bore the main burden of 

managing the project, spending hours on a daily basis planning and overseeing it, and coping 

with some grumpiness from members, and many frustrations dealing with various contractors 

and suppliers. 

Our premises are accessible for users with wheelchairs, earthquake-resilient, modern, and 

safe, with equipment as good as any in the country.  Apart from our own large, dedicated, 

well-equipped workshop, we also have a large, attractive meeting room (with heat-pump) for 

our use and for hire to the community (although the video system is not fully operational yet).   

If we take proper care of the building and its facilities it will last us for many, many years, 

and provide us with a modest income to keep it fresh and up-to-date.  

While it still required most finishing touches, we celebrated the opening of the Guildhall on 

Saturday 28 February and Sunday 1 March 2015, with a demonstration and masterclass by 

inspirational and talented UK woodturner, Nick Agar. 

Every year, our Committee needs to plan the best use of the building and schedule its regular, 

ongoing maintenance.  That includes considering: 

Á How we can make our existing weekly activities of greater value to members, 
Á What other regular activities might give existing members more value for their 

membership fees and might attract more new members to the Guild,  
Á Whether and how we can extend the woodturning education opportunities we offer,  
Á Whether our new facilities may enable us to undertake more community projects by 
ǳǘƛƭƛǎƛƴƎ ƻǳǊ ŜǉǳƛǇƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǘƛƳŜ ŀƴŘ ǎƪƛƭƭǎΣ ŀƴŘ 

Á Finding organisations and people to hire the Meeting Room to fund ongoing building 
occupancy costs and equipment improvements.  

At present we have a premises-related debt of $25,000 owed to an anonymous benefactor and 

member debentures of $7,500 (modest when you consider the value of what the debts relate 
to), but premisesô rent and other fundraising should enable us to repay that debt over the next 

five years.  However, we cannot afford to spend much money on extras until those debts are 

repaid. 

 



 3 

Regular activities 

Our pattern of regular Guild activities produces benefits in many ways ï it keeps our 

members learning, growing and being challenged; it attracts new members; it contributes to 

good fellowship; and it keeps the craft of woodturning alive: 

Á Our monthly meetings inform and challenge members with a varied programme of 

information and demonstrations,  

Á Our weekly all-comers activities (Tuesday daytime and night-time) allow members use of 

Guild lathes with the companionship, advice and assistance of other members, 

Á The NAW Certificate in Woodturning training is provided on Wednesday evenings, 

overseen by senior tutor Roger Mabey, 

Á Two annual Saturday demonstration days (this year Nick Agar and Hugh Mill) educate 

and inspire newer and more experienced members, and this year, for the second year 

running, Carbatec brought Sorby demonstrator Nick Pouncey in for an afternoon 

demonstration, 

Á We provide woodturning training to Napier Boys High school pupils (and are looking to 

extend this to other schools) and clients of the Stewart Centre. 

Á Members attended the Manawatu inter-club day in May, as well as participation events 

in Taupo, Ashhurst and Auckland, and more experienced members the annual 

woodturning collaboration (in Putaruru this year, in Napier in 2016). 

Á The annual Gisborne-Hawke's Bay inter-club meeting in Wairoa (with our energies being 

ŦƻŎǳǎǎŜŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǇǊŜƳƛǎŜǎΩ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘ missed in 2015 ς something to resume in 2016), 

Á hǳǊ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ŦƻǊǘƴƛƎƘǘΩǎ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ IŀǎǘƛƴƎǎ /ƻƳƳǳƴƛǘȅ !Ǌǘǎ /ŜƴǘǊŜ prior to Easter is 

an important showcase for the Guild, and attracts public interest and some sales for 

members, 

Á Our stand at the annual Hawke's Bay A & P Show, with our annual competition entries 

ƻƴ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅΣ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǿƻǊƪ ŦƻǊ ǎŀƭŜΣ ŀƴŘ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ƭŀǘƘŜǎ ŀƴŘ ŀ ǎŎǊƻƭƭ-saw in operation, is a 

highlight showcase event (the November Turning Torque included the competition 

WǳŘƎŜΩǎ ŎƻƳƳŜƴǘǎΣ ŀƴŘ Ƙƛǎ ǇƭŜŀ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ǇǊƻŘǳŎŜ ǇƛŜŎŜǎ ǘƘŀǘ are well-designed and 

perfectly finished should be at the forefront of our minds whenever we make anything), 

and 

Á Other events (such as the Home and Garden Show at the end of October and the 21 

November Open Day).   

We need always to be aware of other ways to make our activities and work better known to 

the public (next year, for instance, the Committee is investigating having a stand at the 

Maraekakaho School Fair on Saturday, 19 March 19, and we hope to participate in the 

Cancer Societyôs March Relay for Life and make wig stands during that event ï this is a 

ñgood fit,ò as our wig stands are much appreciated and people will be interested to see how 

they are made), and we will need to be creative in thinking of other ways to attract attention. 

In summary 

A great year thanks to a great team effort, with much achieved, and much to look forward to. 

 

 
Mark von Dadelszen, December 2015 
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Another year ς more than just woodturning 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
This time last year we were all pretty exhausted, and our 
building project seemed never-ending.  We took 
a controversial rest from our labours ς controversial 
because there was still so much to do and some could 
have worked on over the Christmas ς New Year period.  In retrospect, I have no doubt we needed that 
rest, whether we wanted it or not, and benefitted ŦǊƻƳ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ άǘƛƳŜ ƻǳǘΦέ  ¢ƘŜƴ ǿƘŜƴ ǿŜ Ǝƻǘ ǎǘŀǊǘŜŘ 
there were so many things to do before our scheduled opening weekend over 28 February ς 1 March.  
But we got there (just!), and celebrated with a demonstration from, and masterclass with, one of the 
ǿƻǊƭŘΩǎ best woodturners and inspirational demonstrators, Nick Agar, and had Mayor Lawrence Yule 
officially open our Woodturners Guildhall. 
 
On the evening of Tuesday 17 November we hosted members of Certified Builders who made the re-
roofing of our building possible, and on Saturday 21 November we had our Open Day.  The Saturday 
before, 14 November, a small but active group of members got the premises and equipment looking 
spick and span, and when everything is clean and tidy the place looks impressive ς the challenge is 
keeping it that way! 
 
 
aŀǊƪΩǎ aƻƴǘƘƭȅ aŜǎǎŀƎŜǎ ς December 2015 
 
2015-2016 Committee 
I was President in the period leading up to and after our move to Waiohiki, and thought I might return to 
the Committee after I retired from full-time work.  However, I agreed to seek election as President at the 
end of 2013 for primary two reasons; first, there was the prospect of acquiring and upgrading the old 
Scout Hall (a similar but larger project to the move to Waiohiki), and, second, I felt that our regular 
programme needed refreshing.  3-4 months ago I decided that I needed to re-prioritise my time, and 
decided not to seek re-election for 2016.  As no-one has indicated to me an interest in standing, I have 
discussed with the Committee the possibility of standing again if I did not have to organise our activities.  
¢Ƙŀǘ ƳŜŀƴ ŦƛƴŘƛƴƎ ǎƻƳŜƻƴŜ ƛǎ ǿƛƭƭƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘŀƪŜ ǳǇ ŀ άtǊƻƎǊŀƳƳŜ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊέ ǊƻƭŜ ǘƻ ŀǊǊŀƴƎŜ ǘƘŜ ŘŜǘŀƛƭǎ ƻŦ 
our activities (anyone willing to consider this should contact me before the AGM to discuss what is 
involved). 
 
Community Open Day Saturday 21 November  
Thanks to Gai Nixon, the Open Day was well-organised, well-publicised and well-attended.  
Unfortunately, the day most suitable was a day for a Board meeting I chair in Auckland, so I was unable to 
attend.   
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Guild Elections 
¢ƘŜ DǳƛƭŘΩǎ !Da ƛǎ ǘƻ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǎŜŎƻƴŘ aonday in December.  Please consider, now, whether and 
how you can contribute to the Guild by serving on the Committee. 
 
Hawke's Bay Woodturning Collaboration 
This event may still be a bit of a mystery to members, but it is important to us and we need support of 
our members: 
Á The Woodturning Collaboration has been going for 10 years; the first 5 in Feilding, and the next 5 in 

Putaruru, and is always held over 5-10 January. 
Á Participants are invited to attend ς and most have advanced skills and/or artistic flair, and must be 

able to work with others collaboratively. 
Á The facilities in Feilding were pretty basic and somewhat better in Putaruru, and in both places the 

weather was variable.  At Napier Boys High School the facilities are really good (both the workshops 
and the accommodation), and Hawke's Bay weather is usually good in early January. 

Á There are around 30 participants, and initially they are grouped into 3 teams of 3, and set three 
different collaborative tasks.  Once those tasks are done, members team up with others to work 
together on pieces. 

Á Last year ex-pat New Zealander, Malcom Zander, participated, and this year American woodturner 
Cindy Drozda (an expert in finials) is attending. 

Á As the Collaboration in Hawke's Bay is being held at the height of the holiday season, it should attract 
locals and visitors to Hawke's Bay.  As a result we have introduced a new feature ς a gallery of work 
made by participants ς which will be open to the public 5-10 January.  Please come along to look, 
and volunteer to assist by overseeing the Gallery. 

Á On the afternoon of 9 January there is an Open afternoon, where members of the public can come in 
and observe the work being done and see the pieces that have been finished or are still being worked 
on.  Please come along to look and help guide folk around. 

Á At the end of the Collaboration, on 10 January from 4pm all the pieces made are auctioned off, with 
the proceeds going to the organising group (in Napier, the Hawke's Bay Woodworking Education 
Trust).  That means we will benefit, and if the auction is well-supported that will subsidise 
Collaboration costs and also help pay off the debt on our new building.  Please come along to look 
bid! 

Á What this means for you as Guild members ς  
Ğ You, your friends and family, will be able to come to the Gallery, the Open Day (from 1pm on 

Saturday 9 January), and the auction 4pm on Sunday 10 January.  This is an opportunity to see 
top woodturners at work (and to talk to them about what they are doing), and to see some high 
quality and innovative pieces. 

Ğ We need help from Guild members; especially to set-up on Monday 4 January, to staff the 
Gallery 5-10 January, to pack-out on Monday 11 January, and to publicise the Collaboration.  If 
you can assist please advise Roger Mabey. 

We really need Guild support for this event as the Guild will benefit from raising the profile of 
woodturning in Hawke's Bay, and from the income generated from the auction. 
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Tuesday Night Woodturning  
 
The year 2015 is nearly over and I want to thank the Tuesday evening turning group for a 
great year. I have thoroughly enjoyed myself and that is all thanks to you. When working on 
the lathe everyone is helping each other while laughter and jokes are floating around the 
room. When I am tired and not in the mood for turning there is always the home baking to 
lift my spirits. Thanks partners it is much appreciated and just the best.   
 
Hope to see you all again in 2016. 
 
Annie Spiekerman 
 
 

 
Open Day ς 21 November 
First of all I would like to thank everyone who spent a lot of time cleaning up the workshop, and the 
grounds.  It was such a pleasure to go in on Friday for the set up and see the neat and tidy workshop.  
Next I would like to thank the club members, and/or spouses who provided treats to go with tea and 
coffee. 
We opened the doors at 9am and shortly thereafter arrived visitors to look at the 6 tables of items 
for sale, the single table of donated goods, and display items and carvings.  All were encouraged to 
go into the workshop to watch turning in operation.  I know one member of the public put on a 
facemask and turned an item to take home. 
I would say we had about 8 lathes in operation for most of the day.  I had a go on the scroll saw and 
cut up some gingernut biscuits.  Unfortunately they fell out of the boot when I got home to unload, 
so the dog enjoyed those.   
Mark demonstrated his electric carvers and had a display of carving. 
The two TV screens were in operation, showing the reconstruction of our new clubrooms, and items 
turned by the club members in the competitions. 
Quite a number of those attending expressed an interest in trying out woodturning and were 
encouraged to come on Tuesday or Wednesday evening to have a go. 
Raffle -  Malcolm Corbett donated a really nice turned piece and was agreeable to it being raffled.  At 
3pm the raffle was drawn by a guest, and number 45 came up. I was pleased to present the turning 
to Mike Goodeve. 
At about 4pm a reporter from the Napier Mail arrived.  We had cleaned up the workshop by then, 
but Roger was happy to demonstrate turning the base of a wig stand.  We expect there to be an 
article in the next edition. 
I know many members invited their friends and relatives (myself included) it was so good to meet 
some of those people. 
Tony has told me that he is banking in excess of $500 received from the open day. 
Lastly, I would like to thank everyone who made this day a success, those doing the turning, selling, 
taking an interest in our visitors, tea and dishes, etc.   
 
Gai Nixon 
Vice President 
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